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editor’s note

As we toured the Titanic museum during a recent family vacation in Branson, 
Mo., I couldn’t help but think about the difference between walking through the exhibits 
and watching a documentary on television.

My daughter, Julia, absolutely loved the 
museum. She stopped to touch various arti-
facts, to chat with the staff, and to read sign 
after sign after sign. In contrast, I’m skeptical 
I could get her to watch a documentary on the 
disaster, even though it would have conveyed 
much more information in a shorter amount 
of time. The difference is entirely experien-
tial. One is active involvement, one is passive; 
one involves moving, the other sitting; and 
one allows you to interact with others, while 
the other offers very limited opportunities. 

Most importantly, I believe she retained 
more information from having visited the 
museum. I’m certain seeing, in person, the 
size of a third-class stateroom had more of an 
impact than seeing one on a television screen. 
And being able to talk with others—whether 
museum employees or other visitors—com-
pletes the experience. (Plus, there were no 
distractions. When I attend a webinar at my 
desk, I’m often interrupted by a phone call or 
someone stopping by my office.)

Unfortunately, more and more often we’re 
all turning to the impersonal virtual world 
to the exclusion of in-person experiences. At 
AISC, we now have many more attendees at 
our webinars than we have at our in-person 
seminars. And while attendees at NASCC: 
The Steel Conference still outnumber web 
participants, the latter is growing much faster 
than the former. 

The reasons for the growth in screen 
time are obvious. Registration is often less 
expensive, there’s less time out of the office, 
it’s more convenient, and there’s no travel 
expense. (A really disturbing trend is that in-
creasingly, design firms are not only declining 

to pay for continuing education but are also 
requiring staff to take vacation time to attend 
seminars.)

And while clearly there is an educational 
benefit to attending a continuing educa-
tion program remotely,  I’m concerned that 
something is lost in the process. The richness 
of the experience is diminished. The knowl-
edge gained is less. Most importantly, what I 
think of as the auxiliary learning, disappears. 
The auxiliary learning is what you get from 
casual conversations with your peers; from 
being able to interact directly with speakers; 
and from the inevitable contacts you make at 
a live event. I know I’ve learned more over 
the years from these casual conversations, 
whether with someone like George Wendt 
on bending steel  (see People to Know on 
page 66) or Drew Davis about the future of 
printed magazines.

By all means continue to take webinars. But 
please, please don’t neglect in-person events. 
Go to your local SEA or fabricator associa-
tion meeting. Attend a SteelDay event this fall 
(September 28—visit www.steelday.org for 
updated information). And if possible, attend 
national events such as NASCC: The Steel 
Conference.

Scott Melnick
Editor


